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Many thanks, Mr. Chair, for allowing me to speak. 


I extend a very special greeting to the new Secretary General and his team, on the occasion of the first meeting of the Permanent Council they have attended since taking office. 

Mr. Chair: the report on the progress made by the Committee on Administrative and Budgetary Affairs during the 2014 and 2015 period has been recorded and distributed as document CP/CAAP-3357/15. The report is quite detailed, and so I will be giving only a brief overview of the facts to this meeting of the Permanent Council. 

The CAAP’s road map for the 2014-2015 period was its work plan. In that document, all the delegations defined the topics that were to be addressed. Notable among those were the following:

· The Organization’s program-budget for the 2015-2016 two-year period

· The business modernization strategy

· The methodology for prioritizing mandates

· The amendments to the General Standards, with reference to the mechanisms set out in Chapter III 

· The progress with IPSAS, and others. 

Accordingly, and while not neglecting its other tasks, the CAAP focused on five major topics:

The first of these was the Proposed Program-Budget for the 2015-2016 two-year period. 

· Thanks to days of intense work between July and October 2014, we were able to present the delegations with a proposal for the 2015-2016 program-budget.

· The Committee based its work around two key pillars.

· The Working Group to Conduct the Technical Review of the Program-Budget undertook the study and analysis of the program-budget proposed by the Secretary General; and 

· Parallel to this, as the second pillar, the Working Group to Prepare the Draft Resolution on the Program-Budget undertook the study and analysis of the text of that draft resolution. 

· I clearly recall how, at our meeting on October 27, we were still conducting negotiations up until the final hour. The result of the efforts of all the member states can be seen in resolution AG/RES. 1 (XLVIII-E/14) rev. 1, adopted by the forty-eighth special session of the General Assembly.

The second topic, Mr. Chair, which was also approved at the special session of the General Assembly last October and which also involved intense negotiations, was the “Amendments to the General Standards to Govern the Operations of the General Secretariat of the Organization, with reference to the hiring mechanisms set out in Chapter III.” To conduct the negotiations on this issue, the CAAP received support from the Working Group on the Review of OAS Programs, and the document containing the results of the amendment process is CP/doc.5081/14 rev. 1.

Our third major topic was the cost of transitioning to a new administration in 2015. This issue was chiefly addressed within the Working Group to Conduct the Technical Review of the Program-Budget. Because of their complexity, the negotiations were concluded here in the Permanent Council, with the final text adopted by this organ by means of resolution CP/RES. 1045 (2010/15). Currently, this budget is being executed, and the General Secretariat has already presented the first report of expenditure and will continue to do so. 

The fourth topic that the CAAP discussed was the Methodology for the prioritization of mandates, consensus on which was reached under the purview of the Working Group on the Review of OAS Programs.
As you are all aware, that document is one of the main tools that will be used to continue with the work of the Ad-hoc Group on the Strategic Vision. The document allows an indicative evaluation of the mandates to be performed, taking into account their impact in the member states, together with the attainment of the strategic objectives and the installed capacity in terms of the cost of the program and the time and human resources needed to carry it out. The approved methodology can be seen in document CP/doc.5108/15.

The fifth and final topic has to do with the quarterly Resource Management and Performance Reports. This undertaking required us, on several occasions, to address the challenges facing the Organization:  the problems of liquidity, austerity, efficiency, effectiveness, transparency, and management. 

The reports were worked on by the Chair of the Working Group to Conduct the Technical Review of the Program-Budget, and they were consolidated in a presentation that shows our diagnostic assessment as clearly as a vehicle’s dashboard would. To put it concisely, it is sending us signals to call our attention to several systems that persist in our discussions within this body too. 

Having given that overview, and in the understanding that those resolutions that do not explicitly state otherwise remain in force, I would like to inform the delegations that the Committee will continue to work on the following topics:
· Plan to implement the recommendations contained in the Strategic Plan for Management Modernization;
· Comprehensive review of the General Standards to Govern the Operations of the General Secretariat (Chapters VII, VIII, and IX);
· Travel; and 
· The quarterly Resource Management and Performance Reports for 2015. 

Mr. Chair, although the member states were kind enough to elect me as Chair of the CAAP, and for that reason I am presenting this report – and those ambassadors who have had the opportunity to be in my place will not let me lie on this point – it would be unfair to fail to state that the progress that this Committee has achieved was made possible by the structures surrounding it and by the relevant authorities.

Thus, it would be remiss of me not to thank all the delegations for their contributions, but most particularly, and explicitly, the following individuals: 

· Ana Juarez, former Alternate Representative of Guatemala, who served as the First Vice Chair of the CAAP and Chair of the Working Group on the Review of OAS Programs (from August 2014 to March 12, 2015);
· Sunilde Navarro, Alternate Representative of Venezuela (Second Vice Chair of the CAAP); 

· Maude Kostine, Alternate Representative of Canada (Vice Chair of the Working Group to Conduct the Technical Review of the Program-Budget); 

· Ana Lucia Nieto, Alternate Representative of Peru (Vice Chair of the Working Group on the Review of OAS Programs).
My thanks go to all of them for their professionalism, their patience, and their negotiating skills, which fostered the excellent climate of the discussions during the formal and informal sessions of the Working Groups and of this Committee.
I have left two names till last because the individuals in question deserve an even more particular acknowledgment. Luis Alberto del Castillo, Alternate Representative of Mexico (Chair of the Working Group to Conduct the Technical Review of the Program-Budget). Two words say it all. Thank you for your patience, for your hard work, and, above all, for your gift of being able to manage information and to get it across to any kind of audience. Not only did I have a great copilot; I also forged closer bonds of friendship. 

My other copilot, César Martinez, Alternate Representative of El Salvador (First Vice Chair of the CAAP from March 24, 2015, to the present, and also Chair of the Working Group on the Review of OAS Programs). Those who know him will share my opinion, in that not only does he have the ability to put out fires with a few chosen words, but also to bring calm to turbulent waters. Thank you, César, for accompanying me in the chairmanship and for your gift of synthesis and for being able to reorient, when needed, the helm of our ship. 

Mr. Chair:  as I was preparing this report I remembered how, at the end of my first meeting, I told the delegates in attendance that I felt like I did when I was a boy and I saw an equestrian course: on that occasion, I said that I felt happy to have cleared the first fence. Today, one year later, I look back and the panorama looks astounding, but as I look forward, it seems to be that the fences to come are higher. However, I am certain that with the support of the CAAP team and of all the member states, the Chair of the CAAP will be giving a similar summary in June 2016. 

Mr. Chair, and Mr. Secretary General, we humans have many strengths and also major shortcomings. One of those is the habit of talking pejoratively of certain institutions, to discredit them, belittle them, or simply to harm them. In my humble experience, this institution has very good officers. Among those, I specifically include those who, over the course of the year, served as secretaries of the CAAP. I am referring to Guillermo Moncayo, who was with us until last December, and Georgina N. Mayorga, who holds that position today. Their professionalism, efficiency, and commitment are truly noteworthy, and mention must also be made of their people skills and their ready willingness. My thanks go to both, and I wish them the excellent future that they both deserve. 

Thank you, Mr. Chair.
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